NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

September 9, 2010
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 10:00 a.m., Thursday, September 9, 2010
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:00 a.m., Thursday, September 9, 2010.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, David Baland, and James Miyagishima.  Board member participating via phone:  Caroline Benavidez.  Board member absent:  Christine Hall.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, and Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
James Miyagishima led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance at this meeting.  
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that with everything going on with her husband’s recent transplant she is working hard to stay involved at her school and in the business of NMSBVI.  She stated that she is happy to be able to participate in this meeting.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he enjoyed the drive down from Albuquerque with Herb Wright, the new NMSBVI Foundation Director.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance at this meeting.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is always good to be on the Alamogordo campus.  She stated that she had the pleasure of attending the beginning of the school year luncheon on the Alamogordo campus.  It was a very nice get together and it was nice to see the new faces and talk with the returning staff and faculty.  Everyone was very enthusiastic about the new school year.    

V.
Input

There was no one present for Public or Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are no time sensitive items on the agenda, and she has no recommended revisions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 16, 2010.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 16, 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her report she wanted to let the board know that Danette Fuller and herself have been working with the NM Public Education Department (PED) to help define whether NMSBVI has to be a parent choice school or whether NMSBVI can be an IEP team decision only school.  She stated that NMSBVI is a Least Restrictive Environment placement option that can only be determined at the IEP table, by a public school district and NMSBVI.  She stated that it has been quite a journey because it is such a change in philosophy and practice.  The NM PED agrees with NMSBVI.  She stated that she wonders if this change will have an impact on NM School for the Deaf as they remain a parent choice school.  She stated that NMSBVI has opened up some very good communication with NM PED as a result of this issue.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – June & July 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Report for June and July 2010.  She stated that our typical withdrawal process from the investment (endowment) fund has been $500,000.00 per year, even though we budget that we will pull $1.3 - $1.5 million.  We have not found that we needed to pull the full budgeted amount due to the fiscal responsibility of the NMSBVI staff.   She stated that in June 2010 we did pull the second $500,000.00, for a couple of reasons.  We had quite a bit of severance tax bond money at work in our capital projects which is based on reimbursement.  This requires us to have cash on hand to pay the capital project bills, which will then be submitted for reimbursement.  The second reason that the funds were pulled was to cover large expenditures at the end of the fiscal year associated with the payout to 9 months employees who want to be paid over 12 months. She stated that our cash balance is increasing as we have been reimbursed for some of the capital project outlays.  She stated that the Business & Finance Office is beginning to role some of that money back into the investment account so that it can continue to draw interest.  She pointed out that the July 2010 report reflects the incurred fees associated with the core bond account.  This will be an item on all future investment reports.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – June & July 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for June & July 2010.  She reviewed the contents of the June 2010 year end report, and the contents of the July 2010 report.  She stated that historically each of the school’s departments end their year at 85 - 90% of the approved budget expenditures.  However, in fiscal year 2009-2010 we have spent 95 – 98% of the approved budget overall.  She stated that we have recognized this and will spend some time with people who are responsible for their department’s budget management and support them in beginning to make cost cuttings efforts.  She stated that the cost of doing business is increasing but we have not, and cannot add money to any department’s budget.  This means that departments will need to cut back on their expenditures so that we can maintain our budget at a safe level that will ensure that we remain within the board approved expenditure levels, while also ensuring that we maintain a small “nest egg” in case of unforeseen expenditures during the fiscal year.  We will ensure that this is communicated to all departments early in the year so that we do not find ourselves in trouble towards the end of the fiscal year.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the July 2010 report reflects that the ongoing appropriation for the Three Tier Licensure, Building Renewal and Replacement, and Low Vision Clinic has been decreased by 3.2% due to legislative cutbacks to help offset the states deficit.  This means that instead of getting $400,000.00 in state appropriations we have adjusted our budget to reflect a decrease of approximately $23,000.00.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the June & July 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – June & July 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheets for June & July 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Net Assets – June & July 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Net Assets for June & July 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.  
E. Statement of Cash Flow – June & July 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for June & July 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.

F.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.
Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to dispose of one Ricoh Copier through trade-in on a new copier.  The Ricoh Copier, originally purchased in 1996, is no longer serviceable.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets request for disposal of one Ricoh Copier, and removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:21  a.m. to 11:08 p.m., September 9, 2010

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:21 a.m., Thursday, September 9, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.
Regent Caroline Benavidez excused herself from the meeting at 11:00 a.m. due to an appointment.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:08 a.m., Thursday, September 9, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.  Regent Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Tammy Gray for the position of Occupational Therapist, Part-time, at an hourly rate of $34.54.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Susan Culp for the position of Residential Life Coordinator at an annual salary of $44,802.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Christine Johnson as an Itinerant Intern, at an annual salary of $36,125.55.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – Life Skill.

Jackie Cope, Life Skills Coordinator and Behavioral Specialist briefed the Board on the NMSBVI Life Skills Program and its incorporation into the Residential Life Program.  Following Jackie Cope’s presentation Superintendent Lyle stated that she is happy to see that the Life Skills staff, Instruction staff, and Residential Life staff are working very closely together to provide a comprehensive learning experience for our residential students.  She stated that it is nice to see all three departments equally involved in the education process.  President McAninch stated that it is a pleasure to see the progress that is going on between the Residential Life Program and the Instructional Program.  She stated that over the many years that she has been involved with NMSBVI coordination between those two programs has always been a problem, and it is great to see that this has changed for the positive.  She stated that she feels that we can now send out students who will be truly independent and make the right choices in their lives.  She stated that she believes that the programs at NMSBVI are one of the leading programs in the nation, and that we need to make sure that people know about our programs.  She encouraged staff to write and submit articles about our programs and submit them to the periodicals that serve the blind community and the educational community.  The board thanked Jackie Cope for her presentation, her commitment, and her hard work, and asked her to pass along to her staff how much the Board of Regents appreciates their work and commitment for the betterment of our students.
X.
Other Items.

A.
Personnel Report. 

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending September 9, 2010.  She stated that the report reflects that there are several transportation providers that were hired this year.  We will continue to try to fill the transportation provider positions that remain open.  The addition of a number of new students this year has increased our transportation responsibilities and has required the addition of transportation providers.  She stated that the Transportation Supervisor position has been filed from within NMSBVI.  Lori Romero was selected for this position and moved into it from a transportation provider position.  She reviewed the FTE position numbers and the ongoing process to fill some of the vacant positions.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  President McAninch asked if our farthest transportation point is still Farmington.  Veronica Hernandez stated that Farmington is the farthest point to the north, Clovis is the farthest point to the east, and Deming is the farthest to the west.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates.

Danette Fuller provided the board with an overview of the NMSBVI Residential Campus programs.  She stated that the provided written report should reflect 41 students versus 38.  Since the report was prepared we have added 3 new students.  She stated that we have 14 new students for the 2010-2011 school year; and 6 preschool students, which is a new program beginning this school year.  She provided the board with an overview of the students that are enrolled in the preschool program, include their abilities and progress in the program.  She stated that at this time we have the same number of residential students as day students.  This is very unusual.  We have three perspective students for the Residential Campus Program.  If these three students do not enroll this year she anticipates that they will enroll in the near future.   She stated that we continue to have conversations with parents of El Paso School District children that have intense Braille needs.  We are going to meet with the El Paso School District Special Education Directors later this month to see if we can work out an agreement with them to provide the much needed Braille instruction for their students.  Following her report Danette Fuller stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  President McAninch asked if all of the elementary classrooms have been moved from the Watkins Education Center to the newly renovated Jack Hall Building.  Danette Fuller stated that the elementary classrooms have been relocated to Jack Hall.  There are two elementary classrooms; a younger classroom and an older classroom.  The older student classroom currently has only 1 student, but she has very intense Braille needs and with the one-on-one instruction she should be able to make adequate progress.   The single student in that classroom also does some activities with a couple of older students, such as orientation & mobility instruction, which gives her the opportunity for interaction with other students.  President McAninch asked when the secondary students will move from the Watkins Education Center to the Jack Hall Building.  Danette Fuller stated that she is hoping that the secondary students can move within the next couple of weeks.  We just need to wait for the fire alarm strobes to be installed in Jack Hall and the Fire Marshal’s inspection.  Installation of the strobes commenced today, September 9th.  She stated that we are ready to make the move as soon as we receive the go ahead, and the plan is to accomplish the move over a Thursday, Friday, Saturday, and Sunday.  There are only 5 teachers and 4 offices being moved, so it should not take very long.  The science classroom will remain in the Watkins Education Center until the science classroom in the Wanda Raney building is ready for them.  Superintendent Lyle provided the board with an overview of the Early Childhood Program, Infant Toddler Program, Outreach Department, Instructional Resource Center, Braille Production, and Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that the Early Childhood Program has 4 new teachers this school year which is a shift for that program.  That program does not normally experience staff attrition, but growth.  However, the program recently lost one teacher through retirement, and two have moved out of state.  She then expanded her program which required the addition of a teacher.  The Early Childhood Program will have approximately 70 students by the time all of the IEPs are completed, which does not count the students that are being served in the Albuquerque and Rio Rancho areas by the Itinerant Teacher.  She reviewed the other education and service opportunities and initiatives that are occurring at the ECP. President McAninch asked if the classrooms at the Early Childhood Program site are becoming overcrowded.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the classrooms are not overcrowded.  She stated that some of the classrooms have 9 students with 1 teacher and 2 assistants.  They are very busy, but not overcrowded, and it is good for the students to learn from the beginning to ask each other for help.  She stated that in the past there was criticism that our students were too dependent on adults for help, which does not work when the student transitions to a public school setting.  We spend a lot of time looking at how we can put classrooms together so that cooperative play and education is encouraged amongst the students.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the progress of the Infant Toddler Program.  She stated that the board packet includes the SY 2009-2010 annual report for that program.  We do report annually to the state program through the NM Department of Health, as well as to the Navajo Nation.  The Infant Toddler Program collects the data for eye conditions, and that data is provided to the board as part of their report.  The program continues to see a lot of students at risk.  National research continues in an attempt to identify the factors that place these students at risk, with no firm conclusions.  President McAninch complimented Cindy Faris on the completeness and quality of her report.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the Outreach Program report.  She stated that the program is now providing direct service to 12 school districts; 20 districts are providing their own services; and 9 districts contract for VI services from someone other than NMSBVI.  She stated that the program continues to communicate to districts that contracted occasional services does not meet the needs of their students.  She stated that our Outreach Department Technology Teacher, Margaret Bateman is providing services, on a regular basis, to 15 school districts, and has a caseload of 19 students.  President McAninch asked if Margaret Bateman can provide the board with an overview of her work during a future Major Focus.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will try to schedule that for the November meeting.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the Instructional Resource Center report.  She stated that a recent change has been made to the way the IRC does business.  She stated that this past summer the decision was made to begin carrying book ports.  Book ports are technology that allow children who are blind or visually impaired to read, such as a Kindle or Apple IPad.  She stated that book ports have been purchased with APH funding and are on the shelf in our IRC.  Margaret Bateman wants to get them in the hands of students, but we can’t just give a student this technology without some training and support.  NMSBVI IRC is now sending out the book ports through the technology lending library, and Margaret Bateman is downloading the first book on the book port then taking the book port to the district, then teaching the TVI and the student how to use it, then leaving it with them.  If the district decides that they want the book port, they can then check it out, and we will replace it in the lending library with another book port.  President McAninch stated that she understands that we have a technology lending library at the ECP.  She asked what type of equipment is carried in that lending library.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have approximately $100,000.00 worth of equipment in that lending library.  That includes PacMates, Braille Notes, CCTV, handheld CCTV, etc.  She stated that it is the kind of things that get recommended at an IEP, but is not affordable to a school district.  We can then loan that equipment to the school district until they can work the purchase into their budget, then our equipment is returned to us.  This allows the students to get the assistive technology quickly without waiting for funding from their school district, which can often take a very long time.  This is a program that is working very well and will greatly benefit students across our state.  President McAninch stated that this is a program that has been needed for a long time, and it is good to see the program finally in place.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Margaret Bateman is instrumental in the success of this program because she travels to the schools, provides the training on the technology, then follows up on progress and monitors IEP goals and encourages district accountability towards achievement of those goals.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Instructional Materials Library remains very busy.  They are especially busy at the beginning and end of each school year when they are sending materials to the schools and checking them back in.  The staff then remain busy inventorying the materials and restocking as necessary to ensure that we have what the school districts need, when they need it.  They do a phenomenal job.  She stated that Braille Production is experiencing some pretty significant changes.  Pat Stevenson recently retired, and now another of our Library of Congress certified Braille Transcriptionists, Louise Dominguez, is due to retire in December 2010.  She stated that our inclusion Brailleist, Beverly Naylor, has applied for the vacant position.  Beverly Naylor just recently got her Nemeth Certification.  She stated that we will be advertising for an inclusion Brailleist to fill the position vacated by Beverly Naylor’s move.  President McAninch stated that Louise Dominguez and Pat Stevenson will be greatly missed, and they have been valuable members of our team for a very long time.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing further to add to the Program Updates and would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.

C.
FY10 Program Performance Report.
Superintendent Lyle presented the FY10 Program Performance Report for review and approval by the Board of Regents.  She stated that because we receive general appropriation funds for the Early Childhood Program ($384,900.00) and Low Vision Clinic ($18,300.00) from the State of New Mexico we are required to set and report on goals for the general appropriation funds, submit budgets for their expenditure, and report on it annually.  The presented report outlines our goals and the budget for our general appropriation funds.  This report is due to the State of New Mexico by September 15, 2010.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the FY10 Program Performance Report and the methodology used for establishing the goals.  Following her review Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY10 Program Performance Report for the NMSBVI Low Vision Clinic and NMSBVI Early Childhood Program, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
FY10 Report of Actuals.

Veronica Hernandez presented the FY10 Report of Actuals for review and approval by the Board of Regents.  She reviewed the contents of the presented report.  She pointed out that page 3 of the report reflects that $13,176,238.00 was the approved budget for FY10, and the total expenditures for FY10 totaled $12,184,162.00 for an overall savings of $992,076.00 for the fiscal year.  She stated that our actuals for FY09 were approximately $12,146,228.00.  This reflects that our overall expenditures for FY10 were only $37,934.00 higher than FY09.  She stated that this reflects a very conscious effort by everyone at NMSBVI to offer more while spending less.  All departments did very well to stay within or below their board approved budgets.  Our total projected revenues for FY10 were $14,170,505, but our actual revenues were $13,762,149, which is a difference of $408,356.00.  She stated that our projected revenues include income from permanent fund distribution.  Our permanent fund distribution is based on a 5 year average from the NM State Investment Council.  Unfortunately the investments did not perform as well as projected, and this was reflected in our lower than projected actual revenues.  She pointed out that the last two pages of the presented report reflects our Summary of Plant Funds Capital Outlay and our Summary of Plant Funds Building Renewal & Replacement.  For FY10 our total revised capital outlay budget was $2,822,780.00, with our total capital budget actuals being $2,577,721.00, which is a savings of $245,059.00.  She stated that the majority of the capital project funding that was spent was covered by state appropriated Building Renewal & Replacement funds, with $765,950.00 coming from NMSBVI funds.  She stated that if approved by the board, this report will be submitted to NM Higher Education Department by September 15, 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the FY10 Report of Actuals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Purchase of School Vehicles.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to purchase two 2011 Chevrolet Suburbans (Alternative Fuel) at a per unit price of $32,425.00, per the statewide price agreement, for a total purchase price of $64,850.00.  The two new Suburbans will be assigned to the ECP site to be used mainly for transportation for field trips, etc.  In addition, one of the Suburbans will be used for transporting the Alamogordo students to and from Farmington. 
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board move to approve the request to purchase two 2011 Chevrolet Suburbans (Alternative Fuel) at a per unit cost of $32,425.00, for a total purchase price of $64,850.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously) 

F.
Land Adjacent to ECP Update
Superintendent Lyle presented a request to proceed with the purchase of a 0.81 acre tract adjoining the current ECP site.  She explained that NMSBVI has been meeting weekly with Titan Development Corp. regarding the 7 acres of land adjacent to the ECP facility.  There is currently a planning lease and a tentative plan for an office/lab building to be constructed on this 7 acres.  The building size would be approximately 91,000 sq. ft. with parking for approximately 415 vehicles.  She stated that we were interested in exploring what it would take to purchase a small portion of that land to accommodate future growth of the ECP facility to meet the needs of the state.  We have been told that a 0.81 acre portion would be available for us to purchase.  They are not willing to sell anymore than that as they already have plans for it.  She stated that if we can purchase the 0.81 acre we would, in the future, be able to expand the current ECP building by 18,000 sq. ft., which is a 50% increase to the existing building.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have been in touch with the NM State Land Office regarding this issue so that we can get the process started while the current Land Commissioner is in office.  The NM State Land Office stated that they cannot start this process at this time because the process would not be complete before current Land Commissioner leaves office.  They prefer to save the issue until the new Land Commissioner is in office.  This means that the land purchase, if approved, would not proceed until sometime next year.  Titan Development Corp. is aware of this.  However, they would like a commitment at this time from the school of our intention to begin the process to purchase this land after the first of the year.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the estimated costs associated with this purchase, which totals approximately $350,000, and includes sealed bid advertisement, title commitment, appraisal, down payment, and any other miscellaneous costs associated with the purchase such as replat and public works requirements.  She stated that if this purchase is something that the board wishes to proceed with at this time, then she will need a motion from the board.  She stated that the funding for this would come from the quasi-endowment, or from the NMSBVI Foundation if a funder can be identified.  David Baland stated that it appears that the parcel in question is an odd size that will not serve any other purpose if it does not go to NMSBVI, which means that there may be very little danger that anyone else will purchase it.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct.  She stated that the only reason that she brings this to the board at this time is because Titan Development Corp. has revised their plat to set that parcel aside for NMSBVI.  However, they are asking for some type of commitment from NMSBVI regarding the purchase, so that the land does not go to waste by not being developed, either by them or NMSBVI.  President McAninch stated that by hearing the number of students already being served at the ECP facility, and hearing the conversations regarding projected growth numbers, it is clear that sooner or later NMSBVI is going to need to expand the ECP facility to accommodate the need.  David Baland asked what would happen if we committed to buying this parcel, and then determined in the future that we do not need it, would it be a liquid asset for NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that due to the small size of the parcel, and its location, it would not be a marketable piece of property.  She stated that if NMSBVI purchases this parcel to accommodate growth, she does not see that we would ever be able to sell it for a return on our purchase price.  David Baland asked what Titan Development Corp. is going to do with the parcel if we do not purchase it.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Titan Development would add it to the total land available for parking, or they would relocate one of the buildings that are on their current plans. David Baland asked if the board’s approval, by motion, would be revocable, or is it committing NMSBVI to the purchase.  Is this a statement of intent, or a binding commitment from the board?  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is asking for approval to purchase the land, but she feels that it would be revocable if circumstances dictated.  She stated that this is not something that is going to occur quickly, it will take some time due to the upcoming change in leadership at the NM State Land Office.  She stated that we could communicate to Titan Development Corp. that we are not interested in this purchase, and they could move forward on selling.  We would then wait and see if the land across Stephen Moody would be available for future ECP expansion.  Right now that land is slated to become a centralized food services kitchen for Albuquerque Schools.  However, there are powers in Santa Fe that are not happy with the decision to locate the central kitchen in that location, so it may not occur.  If that land is available in the future, we could look at purchasing the portion directly across the street from the ECP, but that would put our campus on two sides of a fairly busy street, which is not a good safety and security situation.  David Baland asked how quickly our current facility is going to fill up based on growth projections.  Superintendent Lyle stated that when the facility was originally built we were just the preschool, but we have since incorporated Outreach, the baby program, the Low Vision Clinic, the technology lending library, and the Foundation into the facility.  We have very little office space left at the present time, so we may outgrow the facility fairly quickly.  President McAninch stated that if we make a motion to approve today, and circumstances dictate a change in action, she believes the board can rescind their motion at a later meeting.  David Baland stated that under normal circumstances the purchase of real estate is an investment, however in this case the small parcel would not be a liquid asset as it would not be a workable piece of property for anyone else.  This means that what we spend offers no return, except providing a place for the ECP to expand when expansion is needed.  This would be a legacy decision.  He stated that he feels that we need to determine, from the NM State Land Office, if we can back away from the purchase, if necessary, once we make this motion.  And if we do not make this motion today, can we purchase the land at a later date if we determine a need exists for it?  Superintendent Lyle stated that that parcel of land is not separate from the entire piece at this time.  Titan Development Corp. provided us with a draft of how it would be parceled if the board decided to move forward with the purchase.  At this time it is their intention to market the entire piece of land, if we do not commit to the purchase of the parcel.  David Baland stated that bank loans for real estate development are very slow in Albuquerque at this time, so the sale of this piece of property may be 1 two 2 years away, at best.  So we may have time to sit on this decision.  He stated that Titan Development Corp. may say that they need an answer quick, but how quickly are they really going to sell that land for development?  Superintendent Lyle stated that Titan Development Corp. is pretty excited about the marketability of this piece of land because of its location in the Sandia Technology Park.  She stated that she really does not know how quickly Titan Development Corp. will get this sold.  David Baland stated that before he makes a decision he would like to speak with some real estate people that he knows about this issue.  Following further discussion the Board of Regents tabled this item pending further investigation and discussion.

G.
Capital Projects Update.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Board with an update on the current capital projects, including: Jack Hall Renovations; Natatorium; Central Receiving Roof Replacement; Roof Replacement in Maintenance Garage Shop Area; and ECP Property Line Fence and Gates; and Practical Arts Science Classroom Remodel.

H.
Legislative Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that the Legislative Education Study Committee (LESC) met on the ECP campus the end of August for their 3 day meeting.  Our contract lobbyist, The Rutherford Group is doing a phenomenal job for the school.  They were the ones who arranged for the LESC to meet at the ECP.  The Rutherford Group lined up the funding needed to feed the LESC members during their visit here, they were here to host the event, and generally worked during the LESC meeting to ensure that the attendees had a productive and enjoyable visit to the ECP.  The attendees got to see the students while they were here, and gave Superintendent Lyle the opportunity to speak to the LESC members at the beginning of their meeting, about the needs of the ECP.  She stated that she invited the attendees to go under a blindfold to experience the world of blindness, so that they could understand the challenges associated with the education of our students.  She stated that it worked out very well in helping the attendees understand the needs of the students and the ECP.  She stated that she had a lot of good conversations with legislators during the LESC meeting.  She stated that the feedback that she received from the LESC members was very positive and supportive.  President McAninch asked Superintendent Lyle to thank The Rutherford Group for their commitment to NMSBVI and for taking the time to help host the LESC meeting.
XI.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for November 4, 2010 at the Early Childhood Program site, Albuquerque.
B.
Vehicle Mileage Report.

There were no questions.
C.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

D.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – July & August 2010
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – July & August 2010
There were no questions.

XII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:05 p.m., Thursday, September 9, 2010.
(Approved 11/4/2010)



(Approved 11/4/2010)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents
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